
Mullion Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 21 November 2017 at 7.00pm at The Centenary Room, Methodist Chapel, Churchtown, Mullion

Councillors Present
Mrs H Angel 



Mrs L Skeites


I Harvey (Vice Chairman)

P Wilkins
J Lang (Chairman)


R Willey



M Rowse







Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Two members of the public were present.

The Chairman opened the meeting, welcomed everyone and advised of the fire procedures.  

1. Public Session
None.
2.
Absence

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors D German and Mrs C Rule.  Councillor D Williams was also not in attendance.
3.
Minutes
It was proposed by Councillor Mrs L Skeites, seconded by Councillor R Willey and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 17 October 2017 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
4.
Declarations of Interest
None.
5.
Planning
 

Following consideration by Councillors of Planning Applications received from Cornwall Council, the following recommendations were made: 

 

PA17/09960 - Mr T Lee & Mrs M Pepper - Parc Bean, Trewoon Road - Conversion of First Floor of Garage to Form Self Contained Unit for Additional Family Accommodation and Occasional Holiday Use 
No comments had been received from the public in relation to this application.  Recent experience proved that converting above garages was generally acceptable in planning terms.

It was proposed by Councillor M Rowse, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA17/08347- Ms G Stephenson - Little Polbream Farm, Trevitho Lane, Meaver Road - Erection of wooden double garage and removal of small greenhouse and small shed 
No comments had been received from the public in relation to this application.  It was thought that the proposal would tidy up the area.

It was proposed by Councillor P Wilkins, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to support the application.

PA17/10497 – Mrs V Rosevear – 24 Clifden Close - Proposed extension and internal alterations 
The son of the Applicant attended the meeting and advised Councillors that the large extension was to house him and his family so that they could help to look after his 72 year old mother.

No comments had been received from the public in relation to this application.  

It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to support the application.

The Clerk circulated the following planning decisions to the meeting:-

PA17/05896 - Arqiva Ltd and CTIL - Telephone Exchange, Lender Lane - Prior notification of proposed installation of 15m communications pole, ground based apparatus and ancillary development  - Prior approval not required 
PA17/06417 - Mr A Peterken - Meaver Crease Farm, Meaver Lane - Demolition of outbuildings and erection of extensions and creation of parking area – Approved
PA17/08230 - Mr & Mrs H Rowse – Certificate of lawfulness existing use: Creation of access and associated works - Meres, Laflouder Lane – Granted
PA17/05866 - Mr & Mrs Taylor - The Dairy, Predannack Manor - Change of use of land to residential use for the erection of a timber and double glazed garden room and for the retention of dormer opening to west elevation – Approved
PA17/07647 - Miss M Tomlinson - Mullion Hall And W.I., Nansmellyon - To replace existing slates on village hall with cement fibre slates and like for like ridge tiles – Approved
PA17/08246 - Ms S. Bennetts & Mr J. Burgess - Land Adj To Chy An Coth, Laflouder Lane - Construction of dwelling following grant of planning permission (PA16/07633) namely Amended Design to previously approved PA17/07633 – Approved
PA17/08306 - Mullion School, Meaver Road - Replacement of the existing roof covering and insulation improvement of two areas of roof within the school site – Approved
PA17/08499 - Mr Stephen Moore - 9 Gwel An Garrek - Amendment to PA16/10609 (First floor extension to existing dwelling with balconies on both the northwest elevation and the southeast elevation and replacement to conservatory) providing a flat roof to approved single storey extension and amendment to ground floor window configurations – Approved
PA17/09107 - Mr & Mrs Moore - Col Ros, Laflouder Lane - Alterations to garden store including raising wall height, re-roofing of new pitched roof, increase height of doorway and replace door – Approved
PA17/08520 - Mr & Mrs T Lee & Mrs M Pepper - Land Adj To Alma House, Churchtown - Proposed dwelling (amended design to previous approval) – Approved
PA17/09944 - Mr Davis - Land Adj. 14 Gwel An Garrek - Non-material amendment (No. 1) for changes of wall finishes to (PA17/02097) Revised New dwelling and detached garage (Revision of Decision Notice PA16/03994) – Approved
In relation to PA17/09182- Mr And Mrs Mather -  Laflouder Thatch, Laflouder Lane - Variation of condition 2 of application PA15/06734 (Proposed Garage, Carport and Storage Building) to enable the first floor to be used as overflow annexe accommodation associated with the main dwelling Laflouder Thatch, the Planning Officer wished to approve the application.  The Parish Council reluctantly agreed to disagree.  With regard to PA17/09352 at the same address, Retrospective consent for the replacement and extension of a timber fence, it was noted that the Planning Officer was to issue a refusal notice.  An Appeal on this decision was expected and no Enforcement Action would take place until the result of such Appeal had been published.
The Planning Officer was in the process of negotiating with the Applicant on PA17/08952 - Mr M Tippett - Swallowcourt Ltd Poldhu, Nursing Home Poldhu Cove - Application for variation of condition 7 to amend the use class in respect of decision notice PA11/08107 following the Parish Council’s objection to the application.  Councillors were satisfied with the revised wording of the condition being proposed by the Planning Officer.
6.
Report from Cornwall County Councillor Mrs C Rule 
Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule was out of the County on Cornwall Council business.  She had sent the following report to the Clerk who read it to the meeting:-
“My apologies again that I cannot be there on Tuesday, I am away on Council business at the County Council network conference where we will be continuing to lobby for fairer funding at the highest level.

Community Fund - I have the money again for this and would welcome any applications from community groups.  If they could email me in the first instance with the details, I can then arrange for the Officers concerned to send out the relevant forms for them to complete.

Waste Review - There has been a lot of this in the media so thought colleagues might like to know a bit more about it.  We set up a sub group from the Neighbourhoods Scrutiny Committee, that I Chair, and they have gathered together a massive amount of evidence to enable them to make a recommendation to the Cabinet, which did get approved on Wednesday. 

The aim is to increase the ability to recycle therefore recycling will be collected weekly, as will food waste, because at the moment this forms a very large percentage of the rubbish currently being put into the black sacks.  New caddies will be provided to every household to cope with this food waste.  It is being discussed to provide every household with seagull proof black sacks to contain the residual waste, which will be collected fortnightly then.

The committee did not start off with any preconceived ideas and were actually according to the lead member surprised at where the evidence took them.  Cornwall is lagging way behind other authorities with our recycling figures, unless we remove food waste form the residual stream this will not improve.  75% of counties already have a fortnightly collection for their residual waste.  Another stream to the proposal is that reducing the residual black bag waste, would then free up capacity in the incinerator to accept commercial waste, providing an income stream.

A lot of concern has been raised over the aspiration to restrict the residual waste to 180 litres per household, but with the ability to make exceptions built in to the thinking for medical waste, nappies and also houses of multiple occupation, it is hoped this would be sufficient.  There will not be any penalties at first, just persuasion.  None of this will start yet; the contract details are still being worked up before going out to tender and part of that ongoing work is to see how the recycling centres might be able to work better, i.e. more flexible opening hours and looking at re-using again.  The new contract will start in 2020.

Boundary Review - I have been attending meetings about this and it is looking likely that this division will revert back to a similar one form when it was the County Council seat - that is all of my current division plus St Keverne and Coverack.  Every Councillor will be looking after 5163 people as opposed to now when it is 3500.

Budget - This is as always very difficult, trying to provide a balanced budget which we have to do legally.  Many of us want to say to the Government we will not absorb their continual cuts but we have no option I am afraid, that is partly why I am still continuing to put pressure with colleagues on Central Government to sort out the miss match of the funding allocations.  The Cabinet have made suggestions along with the Senior Officers but have not managed to balance, so there will now be a round of consultation with the public at public meetings and also the Scrutiny Committees will be looking in depth to see what can be cut!!

UK Shared Prosperity Fund - This is the money that will hopefully replace the European help that Cornwall has been used to - Central Government have still not sorted out what, if anything, they are going to do so Cornwall is taking the initiative to come up with some ideas and this was passed through the cabinet on Wednesday.  We are being proactive about this.  The key principles are:
· a single pot programme ring fenced to Cornwall and the Isles of Scilly as the most efficient and effective way to achieve an integrated approach to economic development and growth.

· a programme design focused on local accountability (within a national framework) that build son our current intermediate body status.
· measurements of success to be linked with the quality of outcomes achieved

· adopt an inclusive growth approach to the delivery of the UK SPF as this will help to rebalance the economy and deliver shared prosperity.”

7.
Chairman and Clerks Comments 
Motorcyclists had been causing a nuisance in and around the village.  The Police had taken action, although it was thought that problems were still occurring.  Anyone with any information regarding registrations numbers was asked to contact the Clerk or Police directly.

8.
Public Rights of Way

Councillor R Willey advised the meeting that he had been approached by a landowner in the Parish who was in contact with the Enforcement Officer for Public Rights of Way.  The Parish Council was surprised to learn of such a position in Cornwall Council.  Councillor R Willey had spoken to the Officer who had agreed to liaise with the Countryside Access Team regarding the South West Coast Path at Predannack.  Councillor R Willey would provide the contact details for the Enforcement Officer to the Clerk.
The Parish Council had met with the Site Manager at Parc En Venton regarding the amount of water being discharged from one point out of the holding tank directly onto the footpath.  The neighbouring farmer was also concerned about how wet the field was this year.  The Site Manager had agreed to create a gulley alongside the path with a short pipe under the path.  This, however, would not alleviate the problems that the farmer was having.  The farmer was advised to take it up directly with the company as our concern was for the footpath.

9.
Public Open Spaces 
The undergrowth in the park had been severely cut back and removed by the Grounds Maintenance Team.  The grass matting had been replaced by South West Play, and the ground was now level under the monkey bars.  The handyman had been reminded about the removal of the pipe ends by the benches.
An accident had occurred in the park when an adult ran into the picnic bench at night.  A discussion took place regarding the provision of lighting in the park, but it was felt this would create a light nuisance to neighbouring properties and encourage groups to gather in the park during the evenings.  While it was unfortunate that an accident occurred, it was felt that users of the park must take a certain amount of responsibility for their actions.

Most of the abandoned vehicles had been removed from Tremenhee Car Park.

Two of the lights in Tremenhee Car Park had been broken and SSE Contracting had been contacted to repair them.

Mr Tonkin, Funeral Director, had asked for permission to remove the sycamore tree located on his hedge which was adjacent to footpath 16.  The Chairman would visit the site and liaise with Councillor R Willey.
10. 
Highways 
A member of the Senior Management Team from Mullion Comprehensive School had approached the Clerk regarding the lack of a dropped kerb opposite Mullion Primary which was at the end of a well used walkway through from Tregellas Road to Willis Vean (and adjacent to the Medical Centre).  He had taken his class on an environmental assessment of the village and one of his pupils was in an electric wheelchair.  He was delighted with the amount of dropped kerbs that they could find and use on their route, but was surprised not to find one at the end of such a popular cut through. We had raised this issue with Cormac before but obviously no action had been taken.  The Clerk had contacted Highways.

11.
The Boundary Commissions’ Electoral Review of Cornwall
As Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule was not in attendance, it was agreed to defer this matter until the December meeting.  The Clerk would circulate the email from the Boundary Commission.
12.
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for funding
The Parish Council was invited to subscribe to the Campaign to Protect Rural England once again.  The cost was £36 per year.  It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED to subscribe to the CPRE.
13.
Finance and Accounts
It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor MRs L Skeites and RESOLVED to confirm the accounts and to pay the invoices.

14.
Other correspondence received
Councillor R Willey raised concern over the allocation of the recently constructed social housing at Parc En Venton.  He was concerned that some of the tenants were not local.  The Parish Council was promised an input into the housing allocation at the launch event, although this subsequently didn’t happen.  The Clerk was requested to ask Councillor Mrs C Rule to interrogate the current Home Choice housing register and to try and ascertain how many tenants were installed with a local connection.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.06pm.
Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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